

County of Orange
California

Thomas G. Mauk
County Executive Officer

June 26, 2007

Mike Penn, Foreperson FY 06/07 Grand Jury Superior Court of California 700 Civic Center Drive West Santa Ana, CA 92702

Subject:

Response to Orange County Grand Jury Report, "Orange

County Zoos"

Dear Mr. Penn:

Per your request, and in accordance with Penal Code 933, enclosed please find the County of Orange response to the subject report as approved by the Board of Supervisors. If you have any questions, please contact Theresa Stanberry at (714) 834-3727 in the County Executive Office who will either assist you or direct you to the appropriate individual.

Very truly yours,

Thomas G. Mauk
Thomas G. Mauk

County Executive Officer

County Executive Office 10 Civic Center Plaza Third Floor Santa Ana, California 92701-4062

Tel: (714) 834-2345 Fax: (714) 834-3018 Web: www.oc.ca.gov

2006-07 Grand Jury Report Orange County Zoos Responses to Findings and Recommendations

Response to Findings F-2 and F-3

F-2. <u>Public Facilities.</u> There are no public restrooms and drinking fountains inside the Orange County Zoo (OCZ). The public is not well served (especially children) when the restrooms and drinking fountain are not readily accessible.

Response: Partially disagrees with the finding

Research Development Management Department /Harbor Beaches and Parks (RDMD/HBP) agrees there are no restrooms and drinking fountains inside the OCZ. However, RDMD/HBP does not agree that the public is not well served because the public restroom and drinking fountain are located approximately 100 yards and 75 yards, respectively, from the OCZ entrance. Visitors to the zoo are easily able to exit and re-enter the zoo by showing stamped hands to verify that they have paid the entrance fee. This restroom was upgraded to Americans with Disabilities Act standards in 2003, so it provides a high-level of service to the public.

F-3. Attendance. The Orange County Zoo has a declining attendance which will ultimately require more funding from the citizens of Orange County or it will be closed.

Response: Partially disagrees with the finding

RDMD/HBP agrees that for periods of time, paid attendance may decrease. However, many factors contribute to attendance, including weather, economics and trends in leisure activities. A zoo program is built over time, thus there may be periods of low attendance in the lifetime of the program. The OCZ is funded by a combination of fees, HBP funds, contributions and grants. The OCZ is not subsidized by the General Fund and, based on current costs and revenues; we do not foresee there would be a future need to subsidize the OCZ.

The attendance data provided by zoo staff to the Grand Jury was limited to paid admissions and did not include visitors who enter the zoo for free such as school children participating in "Inside the Outdoors," an outdoor educational program operated by the Department of Education at Irvine Regional Park. The paid admissions for Fiscal Year 2005/2006 (102,296) should be increased by 31,000 free admissions for a total of 133,296 total visitors.

While Harbors, Beaches and Parks (HBP) partially disagrees with the finding, HBP will monitor the attendance and opportunities for increasing the public

awareness of the Zoo. The HBP Strategic Plan includes recommendations for increasing public awareness of all HBP facilities and for increasing attendance at parks.

Response to Recommendations R-2 and R-3

R-2. <u>Public Facilities.</u> Make the Zoo grounds of the Orange County Zoo more user friendly by providing a public restroom and a drinking fountain inside the zoo.

Response: The recommendation has not yet been implemented, but will be implemented in the future

A new public restroom and drinking fountain meeting all federal and state standards would cost in the range of \$400,000. Since there is a restroom located approximately 100 yards from the entrance of the zoo, the relative priority for building a new restroom to serve just the OCZ visitors is low compared to deferred maintenance needs in the regional parks. As noted before, there is a hand stamping procedure in place allowing for re-entry into the zoo when a visitor needs to use the restroom. This is adequate at present. HBP will continue to analyze the priority and opportunities to fund a restroom and drinking fountain within the zoo as a part of future budgets and grant programs. When relative priority justifies or grants/contributions permit a new restroom, HBP will include it in the capital projects budget.

R-3. <u>Attendance.</u> Develop ways to increase Orange County Zoo patronage, i.e. by providing better signs and maps to the public depicting the OCZ's location within the park, and promoting the park's attractions to entice more visitors.

Response: The recommendation has not yet been implemented, but will be implemented in the future.

The HBP Strategic Plan recognizes the need for better promotion of HBP facilities and activities. The HBP Strategic Plan is scheduled to be presented to the Board of Supervisors for approval in August 2007. HBP staff will be ordering new directional signs for parks including the zoo to improve directions to parking and the entry to the Zoo.

The OCZ currently promotes hours, volunteer opportunities, activities and programs in the www.ocparks.com web site. The information is updated monthly. The Irvine Park Railroad, a park concession, has a link on their web site advertising the Zoo (www.irvineparkrr.com). The Zoo activities are also advertised on the website for the Orange County Zoological Society, www.oczoo.com. A Zoo brochure is being designed, including a map of the exhibits, to be used for promotional purposes. Additional opportunities to attract visitors to new and refurbished exhibits are being

addressed in the Orange County Zoo Master Plan that is in the initial draft stage. This document should be completed within the next twelve months.